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FDIC, the Federal government, or any 
agency thereof. 

(d) Assuming or sharing of liability from 
bank error. This section shall not be 
construed to prevent an FDIC-super-
vised insured depository institution 
from assuming or sharing in the losses 
resulting from the FDIC-supervised in-
sured depository institution’s error or 
mishandling of a retail forex trans-
action. 

(e) Certain guaranties unaffected. This 
section shall not affect any guarantee 
entered into prior to the effective date 
of this part, but this section shall 
apply to any extension, modification or 
renewal thereof entered into after such 
date. 

§ 349.12 Authorization to trade. 
(a) Specific authorization required. No 

FDIC-supervised insured depository in-
stitution may directly or indirectly ef-
fect a retail forex transaction for the 
account of any retail forex customer 
unless, before the transaction occurs, 
the retail forex customer specifically 
authorized the FDIC-supervised insured 
depository institution to effect the re-
tail forex transaction. 

(b) Requirements for specific author-
ization. A retail forex transaction is 
‘‘specifically authorized’’ for purposes 
of this section if the retail forex cus-
tomer specifies: 

(1) The precise retail forex trans-
action to be effected; 

(2) The exact amount of the foreign 
currency to be purchased or sold; and 

(3) In the case of an option, the iden-
tity of the foreign currency or contract 
that underlies the option. 

§ 349.13 Trading and operational 
standards. 

(a) Internal rules, procedures, and con-
trols required. An FDIC-supervised in-
sured depository institution engaging 
in retail forex transactions shall estab-
lish and implement internal policies, 
procedures, and controls designed, at a 
minimum, to: 

(1) Ensure, to the extent reasonable, 
that each order received from a retail 
forex transaction that is executable at 
or near the price that the FDIC-super-
vised insured depository institution 
has quoted to the retail forex customer 
is entered for execution before any 

order in any retail forex transaction 
for 

(i) A any proprietary account; 
(ii) An account in which a related 

person has an interest, or any account 
for which such a related person may 
originate orders without the prior spe-
cific consent of the account owner if 
the related person has gained knowl-
edge of the retail forex customer’s 
order prior to the transmission of an 
order for a proprietary account; 

(iii) an account in which such a re-
lated person has an interest, if the re-
lated person has gained knowledge of 
the retail forex customer’s order prior 
to the transmission of an order for a 
proprietary account; or 

(iv) an account in which such a re-
lated person may originate orders 
without the prior specific consent of 
the account owner if the related person 
has gained knowledge of the retail 
forex customer’s order prior to the 
transmission of an order for a propri-
etary account. 

(2) Prevent FDIC-supervised insured 
depository institution related persons 
from placing orders, directly or indi-
rectly, with another person in a man-
ner designed to circumvent the provi-
sions of paragraph (a)(1) of this section; 

(3) Fairly and objectively establish 
settlement prices for retail forex trans-
actions; and 

(b) Disclosure of retail forex trans-
actions. No FDIC-supervised insured de-
pository institution engaging in retail 
forex transactions may disclose that an 
order of another person is being held by 
the FDIC-supervised insured depository 
institution, unless the disclosure is 
necessary to the effective execution of 
such order or the disclosure is made at 
the request of the FDIC. 

(c) Handling of retail forex accounts of 
related persons of retail forex counterpar-
ties. No FDIC-supervised insured depos-
itory institution engaging in retail 
forex transactions may knowingly han-
dle the retail forex account of an em-
ployee of another retail forex counter-
party’s retail forex business unless the 
FDIC-supervised insured depository in-
stitution: 

(1) Receives written authorization 
from a person designated by the other 
retail forex counterparty with respon-
sibility for the surveillance over the 
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